MINUTES OF THE NEWTON SOLNEY ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 14th NOVEMBER 2014 AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL
Present:   Cllr.D. Smith (Chairman), Cllr. J. Shorthouse, Cllr. K. Haynes, Cllr. G. Plowman,  and Cllr. L. Chilton
In attendance – R. Parker (Clerk),  Ms. D. Dolling (Parishioner) 
Public Participation
Ms. D. Dolling wished to speak to the Parish Council meeting regarding objecting to the proposed development of an estate of 100 houses on the border with the Dalebrook Estate at Winshill.    A large number of parishioners have shown their objection to the estate being built and had already formed an appeal group to fight the proposals and have appointed professional help to advise them.    Her objections are included in 4/11 of these minutes.

Cllr. L. Chilton advised anticipated dates for the East Midlands Intermodal Park



2014-5      
Consultation Period.



2015-6

Submission



2016-7

Inter terminal construction.


2018 

Operational.

PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/11
Apologies for absence.
Received from Cllr. F. Hill, Cllr. M. Stanton and Cllr. P. Smith
2/11
Variation in order of business
No change deemed necessary
3/11
Declarations of members interest – 
None declared.
4/11
Planning Applications and Decisions

Previous applications.

22 Main Street,– erection of separate dwelling within the grounds of the existing house - approved
Land at Church Lane,  – application refused by SDDC – now gone to appeal – no result as yet
Application to prune a cedar tree at Museum Cottage, Newton Park – no objections
Outline application for the erection of up to 100 dwellings on Newton Road on the border of the Dalebrook Estate at Winshill.    Considerable discussion took place amongst the councillors.

It was proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. J. Shorthouse that the application be rejected – unanimous.
Reasons for rejection:-
1.  Access to site.   This is planned to be off the main Newton Road (B5008).   The suggested access is on a section of a narrow arterial road and as it is proposed to create a standard width pavement at this point it will result in narrowing the main carriageway even further.   Heavy lorries and buses using the route already find there is insufficient for comfortably passing other traffic and the proposals could make serious accidents inevitable.     This problem will be made worse when  the large number of the new residents vehicles and service vehicles are taken into consideration – these cannot be accommodated.    This section of the road is subject to flooding during heavy rain which again also indicates that the choice of access is unsuitable.
The councillors also pointed out that flooding in the surrounding district appears to have increased and it is possible that the increase in gravel extraction could be the cause.    
It is understood that the appeal group have organized a traffic survey.
2. The addition of an extra 100 dwellings will increase the parish population by approx. 40% and will put extra pressure on the doctors, dentists and schools and it is understood that they are already running at capacity with no possibility of accommodating such a large increase.   The Parish Plan by the Newton Solney Parish Council which was written in 2008 and updated recently accepted that there was no need for an increase in dwellings within the parish apart from perhaps eight properties built on approved individual sites.  The site is outside the village envelope an area that has been specifically agreed not to have any further development.   To suddenly almost double the size of the village would spoil the character of the village and have an impact on the surrounding countryside.
3. At the last census it was detailed that 1/3rd of the parish population was over 65 years of age and an enquiry was made that if the application were to be successful would it include National Housing for the Aged dwellings?

4    A major gas pipe runs across the site.

5. It is noticed that there are two extra large areas of land that are likely to result in further future applications and which will make the disadvantages detailed above far greater.

5/11
Minutes of the previous meeting
These were circulated, read and approved– Proposed by Cllr. K. Haynes and seconded by Cllr. J  Shorthouse
6/11
To determine which items should be taken with the public excluded. 
No change deemed necessary
7/11
Outstanding Matters

None
8/11
Clerks report
The battery to the parish defibrillator had proved faulty but had been replaced  free of charge.

9/11
Chairmans report.

Cllr. Hill had represented Newton Solney Parish Council at the Service of Remembrance at St. Mary’s Church on Sunday 9th November and laid a wreath at the War Memorial on behalf of the District Council and Newton Solney Parish Council

Cllr. Hill was unable to attend but had submitted a written report which was read by Cllr. D. Smith

He had received a copy of a letter sent by Repton Parish Council regarding the East Midlands Intermodel Park which detailed their representations regarding the scheme.

The reconstruction of the collapsed wall on Bretby Lane continues and good progress is being made.  The work appears to be of a good standard with completion expected by Christmas.


The tomb of Abraham Hoskins in the church yard of St. Mary’s is to receive necessary repairs.

Cllr. Hill had attended the recent meeting of the Newton Solney Sports Club when long term suggestions for the replacement of the hut, and a water supply to the grounds were discussed.  A spare set of goal posts are to be available on the site.    

Cllr. Hill suggested that the Newton Solney Parish Website and the Newton Solney Events site should be interlinked.

.e is on he 10/11
Parish Councilors reports.
Cllr. J. Shorthouse advised that the village hall funds stood at £15,752.57
Cllr. G. Plowman asked if there was an progress regarding the replacement of the dying lime tree on Church Lane.    The Clerk will make enquiries with Derbyshire Counct Council   He had also had an enquiry from a parishioner regarding introducing yellow non-parking lines in the village.    This had been raised before and the authorities had refused any change.
11/11
Play Equipment
Cllr. K. Haines advised that the new equipment for the children’s play area should be installed in early December .   The Clerk will organize the new picnic tables to be installed at the same time –kindly donated by Womens Institute.
12/11
Recreation Field

The Fields in Trust application has now been approved and final written approval is being awaited.  This will have the effect of protecting the field in perpetuity for the village.
13/11
Areas of improvement and amenities.

Cllr. G. Plowman had received a request that a sign be erected indicating the direction of St. Mary’s Church.     He had also received a request regarding improving the steps outside of Sunnyside on Main Street – Both items will be discussed at the next Parish Council Meeting.
14/11
Budget for 2015/6


Cllr. F.Hill and the Clerk will liaise during the next three weeks to prepare the budget for approval by the  Parish Council at the next meeting

15/11
Christmas Market

This years market will be held on the Recreation Field Sunday 30th December (2.00-4.00pm) and it is hoped that it will again be well supported by the Parish.
16/11
Fields in Trust


Registration is now confirmed 
17/11   Bonfire Night


Cllr. Plowman confirmed that the evening was once again successful, well attended and enjoyed by everyone.    A total of £1065.36 had been collected which was made up by:-




Door Step collection

£411




Womens Institute

£330




R. Kerry – Mulled Wine
£324.36

The profit after deduction of the cost of the fireworks  (£331.11) will be ringfenced towards some future expense.


The Parish Council extended their grateful thanks to all that worked so hard to make the evening successful
18/11
Finance
The bank account stood at £21,914.30 on 1st November 2014 with a further £6000 being held on deposit with SDDC, plus recent donation of £50 been received  from E. Barham – T-club and the £1065 .36 Bonfire Night collection.
Ringfenced donations 

Cricket Match



£125





Village Hall New Year Parties
£553





Christmas Market


£736





Sports Day



£622.40





Bonfire Night



£331.11




E. Barham (T-club)


£50

Ringfenced 


Possible Village Hall expenditure
£5000





Parish Council expenditure

£10000




Possible water supply to Rec. Gr
£1478


Cheques requiring payment 










R. Parker


Fees



£129.09



Fireworks International
Fireworks


£881.10


Streetscape


Play Equipment

£15700


Marmax Products

Picnic tables


£1170



Royal British Legion

Donation


£25



Newton Solney Village Hall
Room Charge


£97.50



SDDC



Playmobile


£615.60


Payments approved
To consider requests for funding under s 137 – none - received
19/11
Date and time of next meeting
 Parish Council meeting will be held on Friday December 12th at 7.45pm at the Newton Solney Village Hall .Preceded at 7.30 to allow the inspection of any new planning applications.

PART 2 – EXEMPT ITEMS - none
There being no further business the meeting closed at 10.15pm
